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Next deadline  

will be THURSDAY,  

APRIL 9, 2020 

By 12:00 Noon 
 

Drop ads off at the 

Municipal Office  

or email: 

COVID-19 
 

The Municipality of Grassland has closed all municipal owned buildings to the 
public,  this includes halls, arenas, municipal shops, offices and the fitness     
centre. 
  
Municipal staff will still be working, but the offices will be closed to the public.  
If you have bill payments or any inquires please call the offices and they will 
direct you.  Hartney office number is 204-858-2590 and Minto office is           
204-776-2172 or you can email info@mglgov.ca. 
 

All staff meetings and training exercises, including fire departments will be    
suspended unless authorized by council. 
 

The Hartney Handi transit will be restricted to medical use only unless            
authorized by council 
 

Lauder Inn is closed with the exception of postal services. 
 
Hartney Legion has cancelled all Friday night meat draws until further notice. 
 

The LUD of Elgin and the LUD of Minto meetings are suspended until further 
notice. 
 
Hartney & Minto daycares will be closed until further notice. 
 

Landfills will remain open with regular hours. 
 

Curbside pickup and Loraas recycling will remain as scheduled.  
 

For all up to date information regarding COVID19 please visit our website at 
www.grasslandmunicipality.ca and refer to the COVID19 page; information will 
also be posted to our Municipality of Grassland facebook page. 
 

Please remember if you need to go out in public to practice social distancing, 
cough or sneeze into a tissue and wash your hands regularly. 
 

We need to work together at this time to ensure everyone stays as safe as        
possible.  If you know of someone who may be at risk, is scared or who is in self 
isolation, please call them and let the municipal office know so that we can aid 
in checking on their well being. 
 

Please remember if you are experiencing symptoms please contact 
Health Links at 204-788-8200 or 1-888-315-9257. 

 

New online assessment for COVID-19 symptoms 
 https://sharedhealthmb.ca/covid19/screening-tool/  

 

http://www.grasslandmunicipality.ca
https://sharedhealthmb.ca/covid19/screening-tool/
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Rates for the Grassland News 

Full Page Ad     

1/2 Page Ad     

1/4 Page Ad        

1/8 Page Ad     

Classified/Coming Events      

Thank You    

In Memoriam     

In Memoriam with picture     

Obituary        

Obituary with picture   

Announcement   

Announcement with Picture  

News Article             NO CHARGE 

Please note that these are general rates and are  

subject to change depending on sizing.  

$60.00

$40.00 

$25.00 

$20.00 

$10.00 

$10.00 

$10.00 

$20.00 

$10.00 

$20.00 

$10.00 

$20.00 
 

Hartney                                                      

Centennial Centre 
 Municipal Office 
 (204) 858-2590 
  
Hartney Legion 
 Morrison Agencies 
 (204) 858-2521 
 
Hartcam Museum 
 Dawn McKenzie 
 (204) 858-2071 
 
Hartney & Area Arena  
 Todd Ardron 
 (204) 741-0134 
 toddardron@shmb.ca 
 
Hartney Elks Hall 
 Timothy Inkster 
 (204) 741-0193 
 Chelsea Inkster 
 (204) 741-0292 
 
Grande Clairiere 

Community Hall 
 Yvonne Bertholet 
 (204) 858-2679 
 
 
 
 

Elgin 
 

Elgin Community Hall 
 Steve & Lisa Tufts 
 (204) 769-2346 
 
Elgin Rink 
 Brett Hodgson  
 (204) 741-0630 
Minto 

Minto Community Hall 
 Hannah Beghin 
 (204) 741-0283 
 
Minto Community Arena  
 Hannah Beghin 
 (204) 741-0283 
 
Lauder 
 

Lauder Community Hall 
 Donna Drummond
 (204) 858-2282 
 
Lauder Inn 
 (204) 858-2244 

 
For any facilities not listed, we 
may still be confirming contact 

information and will be listed next 
month. If you think there should 
be other facilities listed, call the 
Recreation Office 204-858-2536 

 

Rental Facilities in the Municipality  

Municipality of Grassland 

Ph: (204) 858-2590 | Fax: (204) 858-2681 
www.grasslandmunicipality.ca  

Municipal Office Hours: Monday to Friday    
8:30am - 4:30pm; Closed 12 - 1:00pm 

Regular Council Meetings: 
Every 2nd & 4th Tuesday of each month 

Handi-Transit: (204) 858 - 2590  
Monday to Friday, to book your ride! 
In-town trips: $4.00 | Out of town trips: $6.00 
Group trips upon request; advanced booking required.  
Please call for full details on prices for any road trip.  
Donations can be made at the Municipal office. 
 
Building Permits:   David Houston (204) 851-0380 
Required for renovations, new construction, additions, 
fences, and accessory buildings. Building Inspector in 
office upon request.  
 
Fairfax & Hartney Landfill Hours:  
Summer Hours: April 1 - September 30       
10:00am - 6:00pm 
Every Tuesday, Thursday & Saturday 
Winter Hours: October 1 - March 31  
10:00am - 5:00pm  
Every Tuesday, Thursday & Saturday 
 
Hartney Garbage Pickup:  
 

Burnable curbside pickup on WEDNESDAY.  
All paper items, wet/dry, tissue paper, meat wrappers, 
cheese wrappers, cardboard, etc.  
Landfill curbside pickup on FRIDAY.  
Only items that ARE NOT recyclable or burnable such as 
diapers, carpeting, etc.  
 
Recycling - HARTEY, MINTO & ELGIN: 
Picked up every two weeks on Tuesday. 
Please avoid putting house hold trash in recycling.  
Contact Municipal office for a schedule. 
 
2020 Dog Licenses:  
Municipality of Grassland By-Law No. 921-07 states: 
“The owner of every dog must register such dog.”        
License will be issued upon proof of rabies vaccination. 
The cost per dog is $5.00 fixed and $10.00 not fixed. 
Maximum 2 dogs per house hold. Cats and dogs must be       
registered every year.  
 
Notice:  
The stray cats in Hartney are becoming more of a       
problem and we are taking further actions to remove them 
from town, so please, if you own a cat, a collar is        
REQUIRED. We are not responsible if your cat goes 
missing.  
 
Fern Valley Recreation:  (204) 858-2536 
call: (204) 858 - 2536 | rec.edo@mglgov.ca 

Have a business idea but don’t know where to start?  
Need help with a business plan?  

Are you part of an organization looking to apply for a 
grant and need help? 

  

Give us a call! 
Economic Development Office  

204-858-2536      Rec.edo@mglgov.ca 



 

Thank you to the following  
for your generous donations to the 

Grassland News.   
Any donation of $10.00 or more is eligible 

for a Tax Deductible Receipt 
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• Bernadette McPherson 

• Clark & Shannon Combs 

• Ken & Vicky Lewis 

• John & Marlene Sparrow 

• Don & Gail Morrison 

• Don & Fran Dodds 

• Maurice Fry 

• Larry & Joyce Isabey 

• Ray Louttit 

• Lloyd Agnew 

• Joe & Bertha Grierson 

• Ray & Evelyn Duthie 

• Art & Linda Schuddemat 

• Larry & Shirley McBurney 

Upcoming Events  
 

All events have been cancelled until   
further notice. 

Turtle Mountain School Division Budget 
 
“Turtle Mountain School Division faces a fourth consecutive year of budget reductions as the Board 
finalizes the budget for 2020-2021.  Despite continuous growth in student enrolment since 2016, 
provincial funding for Turtle Mountain School Division has been reduced by an additional $113,916 
for 2020-2021.  Even with these ongoing reductions in provincial funding, the Board has made effort 
once again to reduce divisional costs in order to minimize negative impact on local schools. The 
Board remains steadfast in its mission to ensure schools receive the resources needed to ensure 
success for all students. The Board will vote on the 2020-2021 budget on March 4, 2020, and the full 
budget presentation can be found on the T.M.S.D. website at www.tmsd.mb.ca.”   

Please remember if you are experiencing symptoms of 
COVID-19 please contact  

Health Links at 204-788-8200 or 1-888-315-9257. 

http://www.tmsd.mb.ca
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THANK YOU 
 

I would like to say a big thank you to everyone involved in the benefit for me! There is no way I could list  
everyone and companies here. I was shocked to see how the town of Hartney came together so quick. I         
realized before all this happened to me that there was something very special about this community. 
 

My goal is to be walking again soon! However this ends up I plan to live in Hartney and do whatever I can to 
help improve this community. 
 

I’ve lived in a lot of towns across this country, but none match up to this  great place!  
If there was anyone I didn’t get to say thank you to, I’m sorry! Each and everyone of you mean so much to me 
for accepting me into your community!!! 
 
Thank you  
Jeff Chapman 

CodeRED is a FREE emergency notification service provided to all residents within the Municipality 

of Grassland that will notify you of emergency and  general information through phone calls, text 

messages, emails, social media and the CodeRED Mobile Alert app. The system will be used to 

keep you informed of local events that may immediately impact your safety. As a local resident, 

Southwest Emergency Management Group encourages you to take action and register your home 

and/or cell phone for this service and verify your home location during the enrollment process so we 

may target notifications that directly impact your home or business. 

Go to the Municipality of Grassland website to register your number with the  
CodeRed system to stay informed. www.grasslandmunicipality.ca 
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NEW!  Online Booking for 
campgrounds in our Municipality 

 
 

Hartney Campground 
Whitewater Park 

 

www.grasslandmunicipality.ca 
 

Swimming Lesson Registration will be 
released on our website with online 

registration! 

 
 

HARTNEY ELKS LODGE #357 
 

The lodge hosted the annual fun-spiel on February 29-March1. A great time was had by everyone that took 
part.  This year 8 rinks battled for the chance to be crowned champions and at the end of the weekend the Cole 
Turner rink of Hartney came out on top with the  Jani McBurney rink in the runner up position. Thank you to 
everyone that curled or took part in the activities over the weekend. Thank you to Darren Janz who donated his 
DJ skills for the weekend. Thank you to the crew that helped in the kitchen with the food over the weekend, 
once again it was top notch. Thanks to Rick Phillips for doing the draw. Thanks to Keith Evans for keeping the 
bar running for the weekend and to Riley Dooley & Jeremy Grills for collecting prizes. Once again we had 
great prizes for the participants due to the generosity of the following businesses. 
 
Sunrise Credit Union Hartney    Hartney Machine & Motors 
Boundary COOP Hartney    Cameron Agencies   
DBC Promo- Clark King    Morrison Agencies 
Hartney Golf Club     Mazer Group Hartney 
Double Diamond Farm Supply   RCB-   Curtis Clark 
Bayer Crop Science-  Todd Drummond  Brett Young Seeds- Ryan Leonzio 
Taurus-  Craig Davidson  BASF-   Cody More 
Corteva AgroSciences-Jason Splett   FMC-   Kerry Dyck 
Arysta LifeScience- Kevin Kirkup   Thunder Seeds- Nicole Oughton 
Enns Brothers- Braden Lesy   RME-   Matt Kozak  
Syngenta-  Michelle Miller  BASF-   Dalee Oaks 
    
Once again thank you to everyone that helped make this a successful event  



 P A G E  7  

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

FRIDAY STORY TIME is a themed activity for pre-schoolers includes a story and craft from 2:15 to 3:00pm. 

FEBRUARY WAS “I LOVE TO READ MONTH” 
With every book borrowed during February, enter to win a gift card.  Contest winners are Lana Howe and Dallas 
Hulley.  Congratulations 
 
BOOK CLUB - The book club meeting is Monday April 6, 2020 @ 2:00 pm in the library.  Discussion will be centered 
on the March. book club book, “Washington Black” author Esi Edougyan.  New members are welcome to attend. 
 
NEW & NOTEWORTHY: 

 

Road Warrior          Vivian Meyer                   The Last Affair    Margot Hunt 
The Other Windsor Girl       Georgie Blalock        Dead Girls           Abigail Tarttelin  
Where I Fall Where She Rises   Dean Serravalle      Blitzed             Alexa Martin 
None So Deadly         David A Poulsen             I See You            Mary Burton 
Serotonin            Michel Houellebecq 
 
 

If you find a book you would like to read and it isn’t on our shelves, we can try and order it in for you! Just call with the 
title and the author. 
 

MEMBERSHIPS for ratepayers for the Municipality of Grassland can be obtained by showing one piece of ID with 
your current address (drivers license, medical card etc).  Come and see what we have to offer! 

NON-RESIDENT MEMBERSHIP is available for 3 month membership for $20.00 or a yearly membership for 
$70.00. Gift certificates are available at the library.  

 

LIBRARY CLOSURE ANNOUNCEMENT 

MARCH 17 - APRIL 13, subject to change 

Due to increased health concerns surrounding COVID-19, the WMRL has made the very difficult decision to close all 
library branches, in alignment with the public schools.  We have reached this closure decision because it is challenging 
to a keep a public library fully sanitized under pandemic condiations, and we do not wish to violate health authority rec-
ommendations by promoting congregating.  During our closure period, the library staff will be performing a deep clean 
of all library facilities. 

Library Services: 

The WMRL’s online resources will be available throughout our closure: 

 eLibraries Manitoba (books and audiobooks) 

 Hoopla (books, audiobooks, and movies) 

 Flipster (magazines) 

 Kanopy (movies) 

DUE DATE: 
Please do not return any library materials during our closure.  All due dates will be       

adjusted so that materials are not due back until after the library reopens. 
 

Email: info@wmrl.ca  Director, Danielle Hubbard: Danielle@wmrl.ca Phone: 204-727-6648 

Library Hours:  
Tuesdays 3:00 - 7:00pm 

Wednesday 1:00 - 5:00pm 
Thursday 1:00 - 5:00pm  

Friday 1:00 - 5:00pm  

(204) 858 - 2102  
 hartney@wmrl.ca  
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HARTNEY MOTOR INN 
 

Dedicated reliable staff wanted!  
• Restaurant 
• Kitchen  
• Bar 

Looking for all positions  
 

 

Contact Patty for more information  
204-858-2525 

APRIL 2020 

PAC Pie 
Auction 

     Take out  
Fried  
Chicken 
4:30 - 7:30 

Breakfast  
Buffet 
10am - 1pm 



 P A G E  9  

THANK YOU - Hartney Golf Club March Madness 
 
The Hartney Golf Club Fundraiser was a Huge Success, and we want to THANK all those who donated to our 
event. Special Thanks to our Auctioneer Craig Hammond & our Entertainment – Morgan Peloquin. We Thank  
members who donated Appetizers and worked the bar as well as Hartney Enrichment let us borrow their table 
covers. Dianne Agnew & Joanne Eastman were our caterers.  Jim& Peggy Moir for the donation of the     
Electronic Football Arcade Game. 
 
Those who donated Cash : Jenny/Darren Scharff- Castle Oilfield, Hartney Legion Branch#26, Sunrise Credit 
Union Hartney, Morrison Agencies, Redfern Farm Services, Greg/Marion Jasper - Jasper Restorations, Souris 
Valley Colony, Hartney Machine & Motors, Cameron Agencies Melita, Whetter Farms-Rod/Darren Whetter, 
Meighen Haddad, Souris Dental-Dr. Claire, Investors Group, Century 21.  
 
Thanks to our Giant Bucket Raffle donors: Dundee designs, Off the Wall, DMC Promotions, Souris Dental, 
Gary Roberts, Hartney Hair, Investors Group, Piston Ring, Hartney Machine & Motors, Peloquin                
Manufacturing, Whitfield drugs, Troy Morrison/Mel Thompson, Century 21, Mallory Cordingley, Pepsico, 
Terry/Joanne Glawson, Morrison Agencies, Ben Moir, J&G Supply, KK Penner, Pembina Co-op, Kelleher 
Ford, Jennifer Michalchuk, Perfect Imperfections, Castle Oilfield Construction, Wes Sunaert, Jim Moir, Maple 
Grove Colony, Westman Salvage, Souris Plaindealer, Even Spray, Sadler’s Creekside Greenhouse. 
 
Thanks to our Silent Auction Donors: DBC Promotions, Morningside Metal, Boulanger farms, Kelleher Ford, 
Bayer Crop Science-Todd Drummond, Wes Sunaert, Deloraine Golf Club, Hockey Manitoba/Canada,     
Morningside Financial, Chain Lakes Choppers, Whitfield Drugs, Boyes Contacting Ltd-Kevin Dunham, Jim/
Barb Lee, Piston ring, Kowalchuk Flooring-Dexter Kowalchuk, Hartney Souris DU, Brandon Bearing, PDQ, 
Hartney Machine& Motors, Richard Lamouline/Lori Taylor, KK Penner, Hartney Fitness Club, Morrison 
Agencies, Wayne/Donna Drummond, Kelly Morrison, William Eastman, Arbuckle Electric, Shirley Loney, 
Fran/Don Dodds, Whitney Moir, Terry/Joanne Glawson, Souris Valley Bigway, Castle Oilfield, Westman  
salvage, Pembina Co-op. Fern Valley Recreation, Hartney Golf Club, Double Diamond, Hartney Motor Inn. 
 
 Thanks to our Live Auction donors with Special Thanks to Larry Isabey and Maurice Fry – our Very 

Animated Spotters!! Mark Derlago & Leech Printing, Wade Lundstrom, Wawanesa Insurance/Wes Suneart & 

Reston Golf Club, Hartney Elks, Boundary Co-op Hartney & Four Season Sales, Maple Grove Colony & 

Maurice Fry, Carlanna/Jeremy Morrison, Jr Morrison & Morrison Agencies, James/Shayla Jasper & Kelleher 

Ford, Dianne Agnew & Terry/Joanne Glawson & Greg/Marion Jasper, Riley/Brendan Phillips & Del/Nick  

Cowan, Steve Eastman/Lyndsey Olsen & Chad/Andrea Agnew & Andrew/Amie Lewis, Timbers Resort 

(Doug/Cathy Cowan, Maurice Fry, Debbie Maguire),  Ken/Vicky Lewis& Lloyd Agnew & Dianne Agnew, 

Mazergroup Hartney, Brendan/Jaclyn Phillips, Richardson Pioneer, Clarion Hotel& Days Inn& Dominoes  

Pizza, Jim/Barb Lee & Wes/Tracy Phillips, Jon/Kelly Morrison, Trevor/Erin Derlago, Brett Phillips/Kendall 

Omeljanow, Cole/Deb Turner and Chris Murray.       

Online self assessment tool if you are feeling symptoms of COVID-19 
 

https://sharedhealthmb.ca/covid19/screening-tool/ 
 

See page 14 for a list of COVID-19 Symptoms 

https://sharedhealthmb.ca/covid19/screening-tool/


 P A G E  1 0  

 

March 31 - April 6 

Hartney Food Store 
SPECIALS 

~  Hot Cross Buns         $3.99 

~  Co-op Gold Tuna    120g   4/$5.00 

~  International Delight Creamers  946mL   2/$9.00 

~  Co-op Gold Canned Tomatoes   796mL   2/$3.00 

~  Campbell’s Chunky Soup      2/$6.00 

~  Parkay Margarine Tubs      $3.99 

~  Co-op Egg Noodles       3/$6.99 

~  Centsibles Flour         10kg   $7.99 

~  Philadelphia Dips       $4.99 

~  Kraft Miracle Whip    1.5L   $5.99 

~  Eggo Waffles        2/$6.00 

~  Co-op Ice Cream     1.5lt   $4.99 

~ Centsible Shrimp Rings      $4.99 

 

Many more instore specials! 

BOUNDARY CO-OP  
HARTNEY FOOD STORE  

204-858-2276 
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*Please watch for updates as this date could change due to COVID-19* 
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Hartney Devils Win League! 
 
The Hartney Devils Atom Boys won their league and earned the right to advance to provincials. The 
Atom Rural C Boys Provincials were held in Deloraine March 6-8.  They played three very close 
games against Neepawa (eventual Silver winners), Gladstone (eventual Gold winners) and Riverton. 
Pictured – Coaches Evan Holden and Mike Morrison. Back (left to right): Owen Gray, Mackenzie 
Skelton, Kaylee Phillips, Kaden Revet, Rowan Davidson, Dylan Morrison, Tyler Drummond, Charlie 
Clarke. Front Row: Dane Bartel, Liam Holden, Connor Grills, Austin Jasper, Griffin Bertholet,      
Nicholas Wozny and Dontae Wozny. 
PHOTO/JUDY WELLS 

April 22, 2020 

Please follow our Facebook page 
“Hartney Minor Hockey” for up to 

date information and any last    
minute date changes 

Election of board member for the 
following positions: 
• Vice President 
• Secretary 
• Treasurer 
• Member at large (2) 
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HARTNEY UNITED  
CHURCH 

 

DINNER TO YOUR DOOR 
 

ENJOY A HEAVENLY 

ROAST BEEF SUPPER 
DELIVERED TO YOUR DOOR 

 

$15.00 PER PLATE 
SUNDAY, APRIL 19TH, 2020 

ADVANCE TICKETS ONLY 

 
DOOR TO DOOR TICKET SALES IN HARTNEY 

WEEKS OF APRIL 1ST - 12TH 
 

OUT OF TOWN TICKET REQUESTS AVAILABLE AT  
MORRISON AGENCIES LTD.  

 
DEADLINE FOR PURCHASING TICKETS WILL BE APRIL 12TH.  

THERE WILL BE NO OUT OF HARTNEY DELIVERIES. ALL TOWN OF 
HARTNEY MEALS WILL BE DELIVERED. OUT OF HARTNEY OF HARTNEY 
MEALS ARE WELCOME TO BE PICKED UP OR ENJOYED AT THE LEGION 

HALL 

 
FOR MORE INFORMATION, PLEASE CALL: 

 

JOANNE EASTMAN - (204) 858-2256 
PEGGY MOIR - (2040 858-2051 
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Hartney SOS February 2020 Newsletter 
Submitted by: Brenda Mahy Resource Coordinator 

 
Do you think spring is in the air, I heard some geese and other birds, so maybe, let’s hope.. We have had lots 
of entertainment, Deloris Genille, Mary Ritchie and Dale and Brenda Lyons, went for lunch at Hartney Hotel 
and had a potluck luncheon, we’ve played bingo, had a movie afternoon and a coffee afternoon. Every    
Monday at 10.00am is Hymn Sing up at HCHC and Thursday mornings is exercises at 1o.30am and Friday 
mornings at 10.00am is knitting club, so feel free to come out and enjoy these activities. 
 
We Offer: Bath Program, Meals on Wheels, Lifeline, E.R.I.K.Kits, arrange for drivers for medical              
appointments, errands uptown, housekeeping and yard work, so if you need any of these services, call         
204-858-2597 Monday and Thursdays 9.30am-4.30pm and Fridays 9.30am-3.30pm 
 

Until next time: never put off tomorrow, the hug you can give today 

TENDER 
 

Air compressor 
60 gallon tank 

5 horsepower motor 
Motor is there but rings are broken (requires ring kit) 

all pieces are accounted for. 
 

All tenders must be received by 4:30pm  
on Monday, April 13 2020 

 
Tenders marked “Air compressor” can be dropped off 
or mailed to: 
 

Municipality of Grassland  
209 Airdrie Street 
Box 399 
Hartney, MB R0M0X0 
 
For more information regarding the tractor please 
contact  Matt at 204-483-0095 
 
Highest or any tender not necessarily accepted. 

Due to the Coronavirus (COVID-19), all activities are  
CANCELLED until further notice for Hartney SOS 

 

If you would like to reach me, you can call me at my home phone 
number 204-858-2672, even just to talk 

Brenda Mahy  
SOS Coordinator 

COVID19 SYMPTOMS 

Symptoms range from mild (e.g., fever, cough, 

runny nose and sore throat) to severe (e.g., 

shortness of breath and breathing difficulties). 

While many people will develop only mild     

symptoms, some groups appear to be more     

vulnerable to COVID-19. Those at higher risk 

typically develop more serious, even fatal,   

symptoms such as pneumonia, severe acute    

respiratory syndrome and kidney failure. High 

risk groups include those: 

• 60 years of age and older 

• living with chronic health conditions 
 (e.g. diabetes, heart, renal or chronic lung     
conditions) 

• with weakened immune systems (e.g. cancer) 

Symptoms of COVID-19 or other coronaviruses 

may take up to 14 days to appear after exposure 

to the virus. 
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What’s Old at the Museum? 
 

I suggested last month that it would be interesting to look at some of the businesses on the list of businesses that were 
open in 1904.  Today I am going to touch on the McDonald Livery Stable, Duchesneau Blacksmith Ship, Brookbank 
Blacksmith Shop, Avondale Barber Shop.  All of these businesses were in some way affected by the E. Isabey          
Machine Shop. Edmund Isabey opened his machine shop business in 1899 in the back of Brookbank Blacksmith Shop.  
In 1902 he built a new brick building on East Railway and began a garage business.  In 1904 he expanded the building 
and put a Pool Room and Bowling Alley.  These buildings were located approximately where Terry Mills’s garage sits 
today.  Edmund’s three sons, Henri Narcisse and Constant worked in the business with him. The buildings were    
eventually torn down and the bricks recycled.  
In 1938 Henri purchased the lot on the corner of East Railway and Ash Street.  This was, I believe, the Avondale    
Barber Shop.  It had been sold to Archie Brown who was running it in 1928 when Pete Lougheed came to work for 
him.  Pete eventually bought the business and moved it to the other side of the drug store.  Henri built a new garage 
and service station called Hartney Service Station and Garage.  He was an agent for Pontiac, McLaughlin, Buick and 
GMC trucks.  In 1956 the garage burned down.  Henri rebuilt on the same lot and his son Tony came to work with 
him.  In 1974 Tony took over the business.  The building and garage are still there although no longer operating.     
In 1939 Connie also left the family business to branch out on his own in Sioux Lookout. 
In 1931 Narcisse signed a contract to become a dealer for Ford Motor Co.  In 1946 he purchased the building that was 
on the list a McDonald Livery Stable.  The business was owned by the McDonald Bros., Billy and Angus.  In 1895 the 
livery stable along with much of Main Street burned down.  The brothers built a new brick building large enough to 
accommodate 40 horses and with an upstairs office and space for a veterinary office.  As things became more       
mechanized, they converted to a Massey Harris Dealership with P. Draper’s shoe shop in the back.  After purchasing 
the business Cec opened Hartney Machine and Motors in its present location.  In 1952 Cec’s son John joined the firm.  
John eventually took over the business from his father and worked in it until his death. It is now owned and managed 
by John’s son Larry.   Cec’s other son Jack joined the business in 1962.  With Jack’s arrival they purchased the   
Duschesneau Blacksmith shop on the corner of Ash and Spencer where they erected a new Body shop and service    
station.  Jack retired in 1944 and the body shop closed but the service station is still open.              
 

What’s happening at the Museum? 
 

The Anglican Church congregation from Souris will visit the museum on March 29th   at 2:00 p.m. For           
another service.  The stair lift project continues with the lift being ordered from Rolling Spokes in Brandon.  
We are currently awaiting a permit from the fire commissioner’s office before they can start to install it.  
Jack Vandusen is working diligently to build more display space for the rest of Keith Forbes curling pin   
collection. 

What we are looking for at the Museum 
 

If you have a family group picture, could you take it to the Civic Centre and have Brad copy it.  Give him a 
list of who is in it and we will get it up on display in our photo area in the tea room.  If you would like a tour 
the museum, please call Dawne McKenzie at 858-2071, Barb Lee at 858-2358, Jack and Eleanor Vandusen 
at 858-2064 or Pat Phillips at 858-2127.   

Hartney Tennis Courts approx. 1910 
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LOCAL URBAN DISTRICT OF ELGIN 
 

The minutes of the regular meeting of the L.U.D. of Elgin Committee held Tuesday, February 4, 2020. 
 

Chairman John Sparrow called the meeting to order at 7:30 p.m. with the following in attendance: Committee Members 
Gray Enns, Jaye Cameron, Wayne Penonzek and Chief Financial Officer Lisa Scott.  
 

The following resolutions were passed: 
• That the agenda be adopted. 
• That the minutes of the January 7, 2020 regular meeting be adopted as circulated.    
• That the list of Accounts for January 2020 in the amount of $3,323.55 be approved. 
• That the Financial Statement for the period ending January 31, 2020 be approved.     
• That the 2020 Budget and Service Plan be adopted as presented.                                         
 

Communications 
• Nil     
 

Unfinished Business 
• The quote from Profile Paving for some major road work was discussed and tabled.  The municipal foreman will be 

invited to the next meeting to discuss other options. 
 

New Business 
• An offer to purchase property was received, discussed and tabled pending further information. 
• Discussion took place on the need for an animal control officer to enforce by By-law. 
• Gray reported on some inquiries he has had since last meeting including snow clearing invoices, and water quality 
• The Committee will get some of the salt and sand mix spread on the intersections and other slippery sections of 

roads 
• Jaye will build a stand for the chemical storage locker at the old CPS shed. 
 

Meeting adjourned at 8:17 P.M. Next meeting is March 3, 2020  
 

This is a condensed version of the minutes, the full version may be viewed at the municipal office 
 in Hartney during office hours.  

LOCAL URBAN DISTRICT OF MINTO 
 

The minutes of the regular meeting of the L.U.D. of Minto Committee held Monday, February 3, 2020, at the Minto 
Drop In Centre. 
 

Chairman Greg Workman called the meeting to order at 4:30 P.M. with the following members in attendance: Terry 
Campbell, Ruth Mealy, Blair Stewart and Chief Financial Officer Lisa Scott. 
 

The following resolutions were passed: 
• That the minutes of the regular meeting of January 3, 2020 be adopted as amended.   
• That the list of accounts for January 2020 in the amount of $3,543.16 be approved.  
• That the Financial Statement for the period ended January 31, 2020 be approved. 
 

Delegations: 
None. 

 

Unfinished Business: 
• Garbage pickup services were discussed 
• The Animal Control By-Law and enforcement was discussed.  More information and clarification will be gathered 

for next meeting. 
• Minto Utility lagoon discharges and water meter replacements issues were discussed. 
• Changes to the Development Plan were discussed.  Lisa will check with Dennis County Planning to  
• see when the development plan will be revised again. 
 

New Business: 
• The possibility of the daycare moving to the restaurant building was discussed.  The daycare board requires a letter 

from the municipality verifying the municipality supports this and that there will not be any issues with zoning, etc.  
Lisa will send a letter to the daycare board. 

• Snow clearing on the section of road between the store and school was discussed.  Lisa will talk to Mike and Bill 
about this. 

 

Meeting adjourned at 5:30 P.M. to meet again March 9, 2010 at 4:30 P.M. in the Minto Drop In Centre. office hours. 
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March 2020 Hartney Legion (Branch #26) Report 

 History - The 75th anniversary of the Liberation of Holland - Part 2 (excerpts from CANADA HISTORY      

magazine)  It is a great privilege to liberate a nation from cruel tyranny, and Canada may justly claim credit for 

freeing the Netherlands in 1945.  Canadian troops, along with British and American forces, had been on Dutch 

territory from the autumn of 1944, but the great cities of Amsterdam, Rotterdam, The Hague and smaller      

centres like Groningen and Apeldoorn had remained under Nazi control.  The Dutch had been deliberately 

starved during the terrible “hunger winter” of 1944-45, their people brutalized by the Gestapo, while the Allies 

concentrated on battling Hitler’s still-fierce legions in the Rhineland.  But by the beginning of April, First Canadian 

Army turned its attention north, and took Arnhem, Apeldoorn and Groningen, the fighting frequently 

hard.  On April 28, the Germans— fearing that their leaders would be executed as war criminals — agreed to 

permit food convoys to cross the front lines and bombers to airdrop supplies to the Dutch.  On May 5, with  

Hitler a suicide in his Berlin bunker, the Wehrmacht surrendered to Lieutenant-General Charles Foulkes,     

commanding 1 Canadian Corps.  For the Dutch, the sight of Canadian columns moving down their roads and 

Royal Canadian Air Force aircraft overhead was like a gift from God.  Food, freedom, and peace at last. 

Jan Schoofs lives at his farm outside Groesbeek.  When he was seven, he awoke to the sound of an airplane   

engine crashing through the roof of his family’s barn.  Seconds later, the fuselage of a Halifax bomber smashed 

into a nearby field, killing its Royal Canadian Air Force and Royal Air Force crew.  The airplane had been shot 

down while on a bombing road over Essen, Germany.  To this day, Schools maintains a shrine to the fallen      

airmen in his living room. 

The Dutch love Canadians.  It is what you hear as you journey through Holland.  As you look back to the      

black-and-white photos of the liberation these pictures depict unbridled joy, a swirling chaos of smiling faces and 

waving flags, of boys and girls clambering atop Canadian jeeps and tanks, and of young women hugging Canadian 

soldiers, some of whom would later become their boyfriends and even husbands.  Nearly two thousand Dutch 

women married Canadian soldiers, part of a wave of more than forty-seven thousand European war brides who 

immigrated to Canada following the war. 

Communities across the Netherlands will continue to celebrate the seventy-fifty anniversary of the liberation 

throughout the spring of 2020.  Many cities and towns launched commemoration events last fall, as the county 

was actually liberated in stages between October 1944 and May 1945. 

Canadians travelling to Holland for the festivities will have many options.  Apeldoorn will host the Canadian    

Liberation Festival between May 9 and 10, which will include the Canadian Walk, retracing the steps of the      

Canadian liberators. The city is also offering two liberation tours, one by bicycle and another by coach. 
 
February 2020 Meat Draw Winners 

5 time winners - Kim and George Turner 

4 time winners - Sharon and Bruce Evans, Lisa Morrison, Raelene and Jeff Johnson 

3 time winners - too many to list 

Chase the Ace Winner Wes Phillips — February 14, 2020 — $3000.00 

 

The next fund raiser meat draw will be held on March 20th.  The Splash 

Park will operate the meat draw on this date.  Please make an effort to 

support this worthy project.  Door open at 5:30 p.m. with the first draw 

at 6:00 p.m. 

 

Work Schedule for the next six meat draws: 

March 27 - Evans group 

April 3  -  Morrison group 

April 10 - Good Friday - no meat draw 

April 17 -  Isabey group 

April 24 -  Keeler group 

May 1 -  Glawson group 

 

The next regular monthly meeting will be on Tuesday, March 

24th starting at 8:00 p.m. Comrade Cole Turner is responsible for light 

refreshments.  All members are encouraged to attend.  

CANCELLED    
until further notice 



 

MUNICIPALITY OF GRASSLAND COUNCIL  
 

The minutes of the February 11, 2020 meeting held in the Council Chambers of the Municipality of Grassland in       
Hartney at 7:00 p.m.  
 

Those present were Councillors Ron Bodin, Claude Martin, Chris Mills, Ewen Mosby, John Sparrow, Chief                
Administrative Officer Brad Coe and Chief Financial Officer Lisa Scott. 
 

Reeve Blair Woods and Councillor Ruth Mealy were absent. 
 

Deputy Reeve Ewen Mosby called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 
 

The following resolutions were passed: 
• That the agenda be approved. 
• That the minutes of the January 28, 2020 meeting be adopted as amended. 
• That cheque numbers 7161 to 7209 inclusive in the amount of $100,432.84 and EFTs 114629 to 130396 in the 

amount of $17,142.05 be approved for payment.   
• That JA Manitoba be given a grant of $500.00 for youth programs. 
• That accounts receivable be credited $1,181.63 as per Schedule “A”. 
• That a 2019 John Deere 772G motor grader be purchased from Brandt Tractor for $291,946.80 and attachments from 

Capital I Industries for $41,008.80 with trade of 2013 770 JD motor grader. 
• That the quotes from Hunt’s Pro Hardware for upgrades to Whitewater Park be accepted as follows: 

- Quote #71 – $33,600.00 
- Quote #72 - $17,920.00 
- Quote #73 - $7,840.00 

 

No resolutions were defeated. Councils gave reports on various committees. 
 

Delegations & Hearings: 
• None. 

 

Staff Reports: 
• None. 
 

Correspondence: 
• JA Manitoba: Request for grant. 
 

Old Business: 
• EMO tabletop exercise scheduled for Saturday February 29 for all volunteers in the municipality. 
• Manitoba Housing has replied to concerns about rental availability in Hartney. 

 

New Business: 
Summer student employment grants have been applied for. 
The Hartney and Minto Water Treatment Plants annual compliance reports reviewed. 

 

Council adjourned at 8:45 P.M. to meet again in Hartney on February 25, 2020 at 7:00 P.M. in Hartney. 
 
 

MUNICIPALITY OF GRASSLAND COUNCIL  
 

The minutes of the February 25, 2020 meeting held in the Council Chambers of the Municipality of Grassland in      
Hartney at 7:00 p.m.  
 

Those present were Reeve Blair Woods, Councillors Claude Martin, Ruth Mealy, Chris Mills, Ewen Mosby, John     
Sparrow, Chief Administrative Officer Brad Coe and Chief Financial Officer Lisa Scott. 
 

Councillor Ron Bodin was absent. 
 

Reeve Blair Woods called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. 
 

The following resolutions were passed: 
• That the agenda be approved. 
• That the minutes of the February 11, 2020 meeting be adopted as amended. 
• That cheque numbers 7210 to 7250 inclusive in the amount of $349,224.84 and EFTs 136097 to 144076 in the 

amount of $7,806.57 be approved for payment.   
Continued to next page 
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Continued from previous page …  
 
• That payroll for January 2020 be approved in the amount of $53,837.62. 
• That the financial statement to December 31, 2019 be approved. 
• That the financial statement to January 31, 2020 be approved. 
• Be It Resolved a Public Hearing be called to order at 8:00 P.M., regarding a conditional use application under the 

Municipality of Grassland Zoning By-Law 23-2016 for the Municipality of Grassland to allow the expansion of a 
campground at Whitewater Park within the “AG” one to comply with the zoning by-law. 

• The Public Hearing regarding a conditional use application under the Municipality of Grassland Zoning By-Law 23-
2016 for the Municipality of Grassland to allow the expansion of a campground at Whitewater Park within the 
“AG” zone to comply with the zoning by-law be adjourned at 8:01 P.M. 

• That Conditional Use Application No. 20-01, being an application by the Municipality of Grassland, owners of the   
property legally described as being Parcel A Plan 470 in NW 34-5-21 WPM in the Municipality of Grassland known as 
Whitewater Park, to allow the expansion of a campground within the “AG” Zone, in accordance with the provisions of 
the Municipality of Grassland Zoning By-law No. 23/2016 be approved with the following condition:       

• 1. That the campground expansion shall not restrict agricultural activities.  
• That Hartney Enrichment Program be given a grant of $5,000.00. 
• That By-Law No. 45-2020, being a by-law to establish water and sewer rates for the Elgin Water and Sewer Utility, 

be given first reading.   
• That By-Law No. 46-2020, being a by-law to establish water and sewer rates for the Hartney Water and Sewer   

Utility, be given first reading.   
• That By-Law No. 47-2020, being a by-law to establish water and sewer rates for the Minto Water and Sewer Utility, 

be given first reading.   
• That By-Law No. 48-2020, being a by-law to establish a Fire Protection Reserve, be given first reading.   
• That Council dissolve into a committee of the whole committee of council in camera to  
• discuss personnel issues in a closed in-camera session at 9:15 P.M. 
• That the committee of the Whole Council revert to the regular open meeting of council at 10:00 P.M. 
• That the 2020 wages be set as per Schedule “A”. 
 

No resolutions were defeated. Councils gave reports on various committees. 
 

Delegations & Hearings: 
• A conditional use hearing was held at 8:00 P.M. to consider an application to allow the expand of the campground at 

Whitewater Park, NW 34-5-21 WPM. Development Officer David Houston was in attendance. No other presenters 
were in attendance.  

• Tim Oliver and Shawn Samels from Municipal Waste Management spoke to council about recycling and garbage 
services. 

• Morgan Peloquin and Chantal Coe spoke to council about the Hartney Enrichment Programs. 
 

Staff Reports: 
None. 

 

Correspondence: 
• Manitoba Housing: Response to concerns on rental availability. 
 

Old Business: 
• Feasibility study is being prepared on the Hartney lagoon upgrade 
• Still waiting on payments for scrap metal sales. 
• Animal control by-laws will be reviewed. 

 

New Business: 
• Library annual costs reviewed. 
• HyLife will be hosting a public information session in Elgin on March 10. 
• 2019 recycling costs. 
 

Council adjourned at 10:20 P.M. to meet again in Hartney on March 10, 2020 at 7:00 P.M. in Hartney. 
 

This is a condensed version of the minutes, the full version may be viewed at the municipal office in Hartney during 
office hours.  
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